Association of Christian Universities and Colleges in Asia
(ACUCA)

Minutes of Executive Committee Meeting

Rose Garden Riverside Hotel, Nakhon Pathom, Thailand

November 16, 2006

8:20 p.m. to 10:50 p.m.

Present:


Asst. Prof. Dr. Janjira Wongkhomthong, Thailand



President


Fr. Bienvenido Nebres, S.J., Philippines




Vice President


Prof. Y.K. Fan, Hong Kong (representing Prof. C.F. Ng)


Treasurer
Ir. Paul Nugraha, Indonesia





Member


Dr. Paul Tsuchido Shew, Japan (representing Dr. Motoaki Muto)

Member


Prof. Kiho Song, Korea (representing Dr. Sang-Yoon Lee)


Member


Sister Dr. Anne Therese Falkenstein, Taiwan (representing 

   Dr. Matthew M.T. Yu)






Member


Dr. Kenneth Dobson






General Secretary

In Attendance:


Ms. Jasmin Pesigan, Secretary, ACUCA Secretariat (Recording Secretary)

Ms. Julie Alampay, Secretary, Ateneo de Manila University, Philippines
Dr. Haydn Chen, President, Tunghai University, Taiwan
Apologies:
Prof. Philip Y. S. Leung, Hong Kong



Member

Dr. Antonette Palma-Angeles




General Secretary-Designate
1.  OPENING PRAYER AND WELCOME 
1.1 Sister Dr. Anne Therese Falkenstein opened the meeting with a prayer. 
Asst. Prof. Dr. Janjira Wongkhomthong welcomed and thanked everyone for attending the meeting. 

2.  PRESENTATION AND CONSIDERATIONS OF MINUTES 
       2.1 
Minutes of the Executive Committee Meeting held on March 11, 2006 were confirmed   without amendments.  
3.  TREASURER’S REPORT 
3.1  Presentation of Auditor’s Report for 2005-2006
3.1.1
Prof. Y.K. Fan presented the Auditor’s Report that covers July 1, 2005 to June 30, 2006.  Prof. Fan informed that the 2006 investment and endowment funds have come up compared to 2005 reflecting the performance of the investment which signified a healthy financial status.  
3.1.2 Prof. Fan commented that the income and expenditures were down due to the fact that United Board for Christian Higher Education Asia cut down on their funding and some activities have been adjusted according to the decreasing budget.
3.1.3 Prof. Fan reported that USD 12,000, which is one half of the budgeted amount for the year for the operation and expenses of the secretariat, has been transferred to Christian University of Thailand.  The other half of the operating money was left to the treasury to be withdrawn when Ateneo de Manila requests the transfer of funds to the Philippines.
Resolution 1: That the auditor’s report for 2005-2006 be approved and presented to the XVI ACUCA General Assembly. (Attachment 1)
4. GENERAL SECRETARY’S REPORT
4.1  Report on nominations for new member institutions

4.1.1 Five membership applications had been received since the last General Assembly.  This brings the number of members to fifty-three.  The five membership applications are as follows:
Universitas Atma Jaya Yogyakarta, Indonesia

Krida Wacana Christian University, Indonesia

The Philippine Women’s University, Philippines

Chang Jung Christian University, Taiwan

Wenzao Ursuline College of Languages, Taiwan

4.1.2 The application from Krida Wacana Christian University, Indonesia has just been submitted.  Ir. Paul Nugraha presented the application form, endorsement and recommendation letters from the ACUCA Indonesian member institutions.
Resolution 2:  That the five membership applications which are: 

1. Universitas Atma Jaya Yogyakarta

2. Krida Wacana Christian University
3. The Philippine Women’s University

4. Chang Jung Christian University

5. Wenzao Ursuline College of Languages

be presented for ratification to the General Assembly on November 18.
4.2 Report on nominations for new officers and Executive Committee representatives

4.2.1 The following persons were nominated for new officers and Executive Committee representatives:
President


Fr. Bienvenido Nebres, S.J.





Ateneo de Manila University, Philippines

Vice President


--------------------------------
Treasurer


Prof. C.F. Ng





Hong Kong Baptist University, Hong Kong

General Secretary

Dr. Antonette Palma-Angeles





Ateneo de Manila University, Philippines



MEMBERS

Indonesia


Prof. Dr. Vincent Didiek Wiet Aryanto





Vice Rector, Soegijapranata Catholic University

Japan



--------------------------------

Taiwan



Dr. Haydn Chen





President, Tunghai University

Thailand


Dr. Warren Arthur Shipton





President, Mission College

Dr. Paul Tsuchido Shew informed the members that the name of the representative from Japan will be discussed among Japanese institution members and be reported later or before the General Assembly.

Resolution 3: That nominations for new officers and Executive Committee representatives be presented to the General Assembly on November 18 are as follows:

President:  Fr. Bienvenido Nebres, S.J.


Vice President:  ---------------------------


Treasurer:  Prof. C.F. Ng


General Secretary:  Dr. Antonette Palma-Angeles


Members:


Prof. Dr. Vincent Didiek Wiet Aryanto


Dr. Haydn Chen


Dr. Warren Arthur Shipton


Representative from Japan
4.2.2 The General Secretary reiterated the established plan for rotation of the presidency according to the ACUCA constitution.  The vice president who will be elected this term will be the president for the 2 years after that.  He or she is only eligible to be on the Executive Committee for 4 years.  So when the next General Assembly is held in the Philippines it will nominate a Vice President from Japan.  The person to be nominated should not have been on the board for the 2 years before that because he would be prevented from being the incoming Vice President.
4.3 Summary of meeting between ACUCA and the United Board for Christian Higher Education in Asia at Hong Kong Baptist University on October 7, 2006

4.3.1 The General Secretary reported on a meeting between ACUCA and the UB which held at Hong Kong Baptist University on October 7, 2006 from 4:00pm to 6:00pm.  He enumerated six points:
a)  It would be very useful for ACUCA to develop a set of goals and   priorities for the next two years and for the next five years.

b)  ACUCA’s student mobility scheme program is now being seen by institutions as an aspect of internationalization.

c)  There is a need in ACUCA for programs for new college and university presidents to provide assistance in such areas as fund raising, management, and so forth.
d) The UB is prepared to continue support for the Asian Institute’s “Chaplains Academy.
e)  The UB is firmly committed to a partnership relationship with ACUCA.

f)    The UB is no longer interested in providing further funding for Quest.

Resolution 4:  That the summary of meeting between ACUCA and the United Board for Christian Higher Education in Asia be presented to the General Assembly. (Attachment 2)
5.  PROGRAMS AND PROJECT PROPOSAL
5.1 Programs 
ACUCA Management Conference for 2007

5.1.1 The General Secretary proposed that the ACUCA Management Conference for 2007 be in Korea.  He suggested to Prof. Kiho Song from Hannam University that it is not necessary for the host institution to come up with the whole program of the Management Conference for 2007. The major components of the program (i.e. chief speakers and the management conference theme) are to be proposed to the President via General Secretary and will be voted on by the Executive Committee.  However, the host institution will put together the logistics, venue and supplement parts of the conference.  Prof. Kiho Song agreed to bring the matter to Dr. Sang-Yoon Lee’s attention.

The next management conference keynote speaker will not be coming from IMHE since ACUCA is no longer a member of IMHE.  ACUCA was sharing the membership fee with HKBU but HKBU and the Executive Committee have decided to discontinue the membership. 
Service-Learning Seminar

5.1.2 The General Secretary proposed a service-learning seminar.  He mentioned that service-learning doesn’t have to be overseas but if an institution has a group that wants to have an international service-learning experience, then ACUCA would be a good place to put it together.  He asserted that to do a good service-learning program, we need people who know exactly how to do that.  A seminar in conjunction with the United Board for training service-learning organizers and instructors was suggested.
New President’s Seminar

5.1.3 The chair affirmed that the new president’s seminar will not be proposed to the General Assembly because of the wide variety of terms of service and the nature of the issues faced by presidents of ACUCA member institutions.
Chaplain’s Conference
5.1.4 The General Secretary proposed that the chaplain’s conference be held in 2008.   He reported the success of the recent chaplain’s conference in Providence University in Taichung, Taiwan.  He asserted that chaplain’s conference need no outside funding and does not require a lot of money and high profile speakers.  Chaplain’s conference is being done because it brings the chaplains together and gives inspiration, information and networking.  The General Secretary also suggested that the next rotation country to organize the chaplain’s conference should be Indonesia. 
Satya Wacana Christian University, Indonesia volunteered to host the next Chaplain’s Conference in 2008.
Quest Academic Journal
5.1.5 After some deliberation of the members, it was suggested to get more information and find out about the legal issues of ownership of Quest. Based on the information received at the ACUCA-UB meeting at HKBU on October 7 it seems that Quest will have to be published by ACUCA alone.  But the new executive committee will need to gather more information.  The suggestion was raised about investigating the possibility of having a commercial firm takes Quest over in the name of ACUCA.  These suggestions were all referred to the General Assembly on November 18, 2006.  Meanwhile, publication is to be suspended.
Revised Student Mobility Scheme 

5.1.6 The General Secretary proposed to continue the Student Mobility Scheme.  He reported the success of the program and suggested it continue although the program has limited funds.  A survey of ACUCA will be made to create a new handbook/opportunity list for the scheme.
Resolution 5:  That the programs be referred to the General Assembly for implementation by the next General Secretary under the new Executive Committee.

5.2 Project Proposal

Proposal for ACUCA Scholastica
5.2.1 The General Secretary proposed the ACUCA Scholastica as an alternative on-line academic journal.  He explained that it doesn’t require publication and subscription fees but requires somebody who’s willing to be the editor and to do the work and get it online in the ACUCA website.  The issue was discussed in the wider context of academic journalism.  It was acknowledged that establishing a well recognized journal is expensive, takes years to build a reputation, and requires a dedicated team to organize it.  The General Secretary then presented a survey form to use to gather more information about existing academic journals known to ACUCA institutions.  (Attachment 3)
Resolution 6:  That the survey form to gather more information about existing academic journals be done by the present General Secretary and the result to be presented to the new Executive Committee.

Proposal for Amending the ACUCA Constitution

5.2.2 The General Secretary proposed amendments to the ACUCA Constitution to remove financial responsibilities from the General Secretary and officially designate the Treasurer to handle these areas.  
Resolution 7: That the proposal for amendment to the constitution be recommended on November 18, 2006.
6.  OTHER BUSINESS
     The chair recommended that there should be Executive Committee meetings twice a year so that programs and activities of ACUCA can be reviewed semiannually, as was possible during the 2004-2006 biennium, wherein the executive committee met each March, and a second time in conjunction with the general assemblies and management conferences.  
Dr. Kenneth Dobson closed the meeting with a prayer.
7.  ADJOURNEMENT

     The meeting was adjourned at 10:50 p.m.
Prepared by:




     Confirmed by:

________________________


     __________________________


(Sgd.) Dr. Kenneth Dobson


     (Sgd.) Asst. Prof. Dr. Janjira Wongkhomthong

General Secretary of ACUCA


     President of ACUCA, 2005 – 2006 
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